
Old West Austin Neighborhood Association 
P.O. Box 2724 

Austin, TX  78768 

December 14, 2017

To:   Members of the Historic Landmark Commission and 
   Steve Sadowsky

RE: 1404-1410 West Ninth Street, including St. Philip’s Anglican Church 
and 905 Maufrais St (NRD-2017-0087, -0088, -0089, -0090, -0091) 

Dear Historic Landmark Commission Members,

At our December general membership meeting, the Old West Austin Neighborhood Association 
(OWANA) voted to oppose the demolition requests for the seven buildings at 1404-1410 West 
9​th Street and 905 Maufrais St. We request a postponement of HLC action on the release of 
demolition permits for these cases pending historic research on these properties. As you may 
know, these properties are located within a proposed local historic district, and our research on 
the contributing homes and design standards for this district are currently being finalized for 
submission to the Historic Landmark Commission. Additional time would allow us to undertake 
detailed historic research on these cases. 

The 1.3 acres where these buildings are located are an especially historically significant part of 
the neighborhood, adjacent to West Austin Park. As you know, this park is one of the oldest 
parks in the city with a historic Tudor Revival 1930 bathhouse designed by Hugo Kuehne. 
Preservation of these structures, including the St. Philip’s Anglican Church, is critical to the 
integrity and historic character of the core of our neighborhood. If the permits are approved, this 
demolition of seven historic structures on such a large site would be the largest demolition to 
occur in Old West Austin in decades. 

Community value is a significant concern because the land is surrounded by at least five Austin 
historic landmark properties (1403 and 1407 West 9​th Street across the street, and 1412, 1500, 
and 1502 West 9 ​th Street next door). It will forever change the character of West Austin Park and 
the core of Old West Austin if these historic structures are torn down and replaced by a tall 
modern building that would overshadow the park and surrounding Craftsman bungalows. 

Five of the seven buildings are contributing to the West Line Historic District as are buildings on 
all adjacent lots (see attached National Register continuation sheet). We are currently 
researching whether the architecture, historic associations and community value criteria for all of 
the properties would qualify them as contributing to a local historic district (map attached). The 



majority of the contributing buildings were constructed between 1915 and 1925, and reflect the 
Craftsman style that is so representative of our neighborhood. The houses feature ornamental 
eave brackets, traditional craftsman detailing at the window and door surrounds, and open 
porches. The house at 1410 also features a more ornate Craftsman gable end and rafter tails. The 
construction date for the rear building at 1410 may predate the others, and merits further 
investigation. This rock structure has a gabled roof with end walls clad with board and batten 
wood. Finally, the St. Phillip’s Church building at 1408 features shingle style gable ends, 
ornamental Craftsman eave brackets, wood casement windows, and a steeply pitched cross gable 
roof. 

We would also like to point out the church’s connection to Bob Ogden and Mary Ogden, who 
owned almost 300 properties in Austin, built iconic restaurants and bars in downtown Austin, 
and gave back to Old West Austin by assembling the land, train depot and caboose for Donn’s 
Depot and by supporting this church. Attached is the obituary for Mary Ogden, as well as a 
photo of the plaque on the outside wall of the church. We understand that Mary lived in one of 
the houses and that the funeral services for both Bob and Mary Ogden occurred at the church, 
and this is only one example of the historic research that we need time to complete to be able to 
tell the story of these buildings to the Historic Landmark Commission so you can make a 
determination as to whether they qualify for landmark status.  

OWANA respectfully requests that you postpone action on these demolition permits by the 180 
days allowed under the city code. 

Sincerely, 

Shawn Shillington 
President of OWANA 















 

December 14, 2017 

Ms. Mary Jo Galindo and Historic Landmark Commissioners 
City of Austin 
Post Office Box 1088 
Austin, TX  78767-8865 
Sent via E-mail 
 

Re: 1404-1410 W. 9th Street 

Dear Chair Galindo and Commissioners: 

Preservation Austin respectfully requests a demolition delay be considered for the properties located at 
1404 to 1410 W. 9th Street. These properties are located in the West Line National Register Historic 
District and are listed as contributing to the district. They represent a sizeable portion of the proposed 
local historic district. 

We request a demolition delay so that further research can be conducted. The neighborhood is 
currently preparing the Smoot/Terrace Park local historic district application. They have recently 
completed a historic resource survey and held several neighborhood outreach meetings. It may be 
prudent to delay demolition in consideration of the neighborhood’s efforts.  

For 64 years, Preservation Austin has been the leading protector of Austin’s diverse cultural heritage 
through the preservation of historic treasures and places. As such, we believe that it is important to 
investigate the history of these properties and their role in the neighborhood’s and Austin’s history. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Ken Johnson 

President, Preservation Austin 
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